EMILIU POMPILIU ISACU IN 1918

Neagu Manolache*

Abstract: Born (1886) and died (1954) in Cluj, Emiliu-Pompiliu Isac was the son of a Transylvanian lawyer involved in the Roumanian nationalist movement. He was known as a modernist writer. He collaborated with the labour press and he was member of the Roumanian section of the Social-Democratic Party of Hungary. Further more he was also a supporter of the union of Transylvania with Roumania. 1918 was the peak year of his life. Bravely, he condemned the Bucharest Treaty, asked for the cessation of war and advocated for the Union. Present in the (Roumanian) Great National Assembly of Alba Iulia (1918 XI 18 / XII 1) he took part in its preparation and then he was leader of the press bureau of the Transylvania's Roumanian National Council. In 1919–1920 he promoted the Roumanian interests in Europa. In the interwar period he lived in his native Cluj and he published several books. After the Second World War, getting sicker, he accepted to praise the new communist regime (and Stalin as well), and that's why he was accepted as a corresponding member of the re-organized Academy of R.P.R.

Keywords: Emiliu Pompoliu Isacu, Transylvania, Cluj, the Roumanian national movement, the 1918 (Roumanian) Great National Assembly.

A. Introduction

A1. Roots

In 1872 the first State University in Transylvania was founded in Cluj (Kolozsvár) of course, with teaching in Hungarian language. There was also a department of Roumanian language whose first holder was Grigore Silaşi. Around the scholar, it was formed "Iulia" Cultural Society of the Roumanian students in Cluj including Aurel Isac (1846–1932) as well¹. The one who, in 1877, would lead the destinies of the society by organizing a great assembly to pay homage to the Roumanian soldiers distinguished on the Balkan front during the Russo-Turkish war². Subsequently, Aurel Isac will be a well-known Roumanian lawyer in Cluj. In this capacity, he would defend the memorandists, in the famous trial of 1894³.

The lawyer Aurel Isac was married to Elisabeta Eliza, born Roşescu. The marriage of the two resulted in 4 children: Aurel Jr. (1882–1923), Valeria (1884–1947), Emil (1886–1954) and Lucia (1888-?).

A2. Before The First World War

"Emiliu Pompiliu Isacu" was born in Cluj on May 17, 1886⁴, a town where he died on March

^{*} The Olt County Museum; e-mail: manolacheneagu@gmail.com.

¹ Ilincioiu 1972, p. 148–149.

² Pascu 1968, p. 144.

³ Pascu 1968, p. 187; Ciopraga 2005, p. 673.

⁴ Rusu 2003 (date and place of birth is confirmed by his Birth Certificate). Other sources indicate the fact that he was born at Apahida, near Cluj (Ciopraga 2005, p. 673; BEI, p. [1]). Year 1889 (instead of 1886) is indicated by Predescu 1940:1999 (probable a printing mistake).

25, 1954⁵. He did his primary studies in German, in his hometown⁶. This is also where he started secondary school (Piarist, 1895–1901)⁷ that he finished at Năsăud (1902–1904)⁸. He passed his baccalaureate exam only in 1907, at the (Hungarian) State High School in Cluj⁹. He studied Sociology and Law at the Franz Joseph University of Cluj, taking his bachelor's degree in 1910¹⁰.

In 1902–1918 he collaborated with Roumanian publications on both sides of the Carpathians. He was also present in the columns of the Hungarian press. The young writer was inclined towards modernism. According to some critics, he is the most authentic representative of modernist Roumanian literature, the only Transylvanian writer of the city-life, writing in Roumanian¹¹. A play, *Maica cea tânără* ["The Young Mother"], was staged at the Bucharest National Theatre in 1912. He had two published volumes: *Poezii, impresii și suveniri moderne* ([= Poems, impressions and modern souveniers], Cluj, 1908) and *Ardealule, Ardealule bătrân* ([Thee, old Transylvania], Arad, 1916)¹².

Politically, he was leaning towards the left. He even collaborated at *Romînia muncitoare* [Workers' Roumania] in Bucharest, in 1912¹³. In 1915 he published in issue 233 of the *Romînul* [= The Roumanian] of Arad an open letter to Constantin Rădulescu-Motru in which he defines the ideals according to the Populism ones of the time: "*Today* ... we have a new, and only one faith formed, steadfast and holy: to love the people. To love them, to understand them, to descend among them, to bring to the surface, from deepdown their soul, countless treasures that lie in, to fight for their cultural emancipation and to preserve their ethnic character – this is an ideal that fully clarifies any attitude."¹⁴

A3. In 1917

Roumania's entry into the World War I, in 1916, against Austria-Hungary prompted the Hungarian authorities to take action against the Roumanian nationalist movement. Persecuted, the Roumanian National Party (RNP) drastically restricted its activity. Gradually, the oppression would decrease as the war progressed, more and more unfavorable to both Roumania and Austria-Hungary. The first to use the opportunity to resume the national propaganda were the members of the Roumanian section of the Social-Democratic Party of Hungary (S.D.P.). On October 8/12, 1917, it is issued, in Budapest its press organ, called *Adevărul* [The Truth]¹⁵

Among the most active collaborators: Emiliu Pompiliu Isac. His articles: (1) "Europa cea nouă" ['The New Europe'], (2) "Liga poporului" ['People's League], (3) "Viitorul Europei" ['The Future of Europe'], (4) "Isbânda democrației" ['Victory of democracy'] depicts him as a propagator of the new, as a supporter of a new Europe in which peoples are twinned on a peaceful basis¹6. In reply to an article published by Valeriu Braniște in *Drapelul* ['The Flag'] of Lugoj¹7, in *Adevărul* from December 16, 1917, he published an article requesting that the Roumanian_National Party

⁵ According to his Death Certificate. Wrong date of 1954 III 15 is mentioned by Rusu 2003; Ciopraga 2005, p. 673; BEI, p. [2].

⁶ According to some sources at Lutheran school (Ciopraga 2005, p. 673) or Evangelic school (BEI, p. [1]). His family was Greek-Catholic.

⁷ Cf. Predescu 1999; Ciopraga 2005, p. 673.

⁸ Cf. Ciopraga 2005, p. 673.

⁹ Ciopraga 2005, p. 673.

¹⁰ BEI, p. [1]; cf. Predescu 1940:1999.

¹¹ Uricariu 2017.

¹² Predescu 1940:1999; Rusu 2003; Ciopraga 2005, p. 674; BEI, p. [1]. Bibliographical details: Miclescu 1986 (nr. 29360 and, respectively, 29359).

¹³ Răduică 1995, p. 368 (no. 5861).

¹⁴ Quoted by Constantinescu 1968, p. 364.

¹⁵ PPR 1969, p. 6 (no. 25); Răduică 1995, p. 20 (no. 58).

¹⁶ Porțeanu 1968, p. 302.

¹⁷ Constantinescu 1968, p. 364.

"would take action." He understands that the persecution of the Hungarian government of Count István Tisza caused the R.N.P. to cease the bold political activity. But times had changed. The political activity of the Roumanian nationalists, limited to "two or three speeches in the parliament and [to] some barren statements" must make way for an open action, in relation to the Roumanian masses¹⁸.

B. In 1918

B1. Before the Assembly of Alba Iulia

1918 is the year of grace for Emiliu Pompiliu Isac.

On May 5, 1918 he welcomes the congress of the Roumanian section of the in Hungary's S.P.D.¹⁹ which was held in Budapest to mark a century since the birth of Karl Marx²⁰.

Subsequently, he denounces the difficult conditions imposed on Roumania by the Central Powers by the Treaty of Bucharest of March 24 / May 7, 1918, in his articles "Reacţiunea se bucură" ['Political Reaction Is Happy'] and "Pacea cu România" ['The Peace with Roumania'] published in *Adevărul* of the Romanian Socialists in Hungary. It says, "*No separate peace, but peace outside and inside, with all peoples, with all world.*" And: "*the socialist's iron logic says that it is immorality to *splinter peoples and nationalities*" in order to weaken their resistance. Even so, Roumania was only "*a sleeping lioness*"²¹.

With the unfolding of events, and until it became more and more sharp, through his articles "Isbînda democrației" ['The Victory of Democracy'] (September 29, 1918) and "Principiul naționalităților" ['The Nationalities' Principle'] (October 13, 1918), E.P. Isac expresses the joy of defeating the "*maniacs of imperialism*" by the principle of nationalities. He denounces the illusion of ethnic unity of a Hungary inhabited by numerous peoples in search of their own destiny²².

At the initiative of the Roumanian Socialists, the Central Roumanian National Council is formed in Budapest on October 18/31, 1918, in collaboration with R.N.P.²³ The purpose of the council, whose headquarters would move to Arad, was to lead the Roumanian national movement in Hungary. In order to counter the action of the similar Hungarian Committee in Cluj, at the initiative of Amos Frâncu, the Roumanian National Senate was formed in the same city (town?) in November 1918. His press office would consist of Elie Daianu, V. Moldovan and Emiliu Pompiliu Isac²⁴.

Although ill, E.P. Isac keeps up with the events. An article of his in *Adevărul* of November 24, 1918²⁵ expresses the Roumanians' joy when facing the collapse of the dualist monarchy with the abdication of Carol of Habsburg.

B2. In Alba Iulia

In characteristic style, E.P. Isaac recalled the events of 1918 XI 17/30 and 1918 XI 18 / XII 1. Firstly he expressed in an interview for the Hungarian press, in *Kolozsváry Hírlap*, in December 3, 1918. The Hungarian reader is presented with "*an ethnographic demonstration never seen*, *which any cultured man would applaud*", miners' orchestras, a company of horsemen, the people from

¹⁸ *Adevărul*, Budapest, a. XIII, no. 9, 1917 XII 3/16, p. 1–2 apud Nuțu 1968, p. 137–138; Constantinescu 1968, p. 364–366; Porțeanu 1968, p. 293; Unc 1972, p. 526.

¹⁹ Porțeanu 1968, p. 278.

²⁰ Porteanu 1968, p. 277–282.

²¹ Pascu 1968, p. 294; Porțeanu 1968, p. 290, 292.

²² Unc 1978, p. 477.

²³ The council was fonded on a meeting of the Roumanian socialists and nationalists at "Jägerhorn" Hotel in Vienna (Albani 1969, p. 49–51).

²⁴ Pascu 1968, p. 339–340.

²⁵ Adevărul, Budapesta, a. XIV, no. 45, 1918 XI 24, p. 3 apud Porțeanu 1968, p. 301.

Abrud with the Roumanian flag, "secretaries with briefcases", officers who "carry heavy files of documents with an emotional face", "violin-journalists […] historians of the moment", proletarians with red flags, a unit of seamen... All of them were Roumanians. National songs are sung. "The Internationale" is sung. After the proclamation of the great act, "horse-riding couriers carry the news everywhere": "It happened. A people liberated itself."²⁶

10 years after those memorable events, E.P. Isac brings them up to date for the Roumanian public in the essay În drum spre Alba Iulia ["On the way to Alba Iulia"] in a homage volume edited by Cezar Petrescu. We note the essential: In November 30, 1918 the author embarked in Cluj, in a train provided "by force by the Hungarian government". "The distance between Cluj and Alba Iulia is relatively small", recalls Isac "and it took us half a day to get to Alba Iulia. But to get to Alba Iulia, we waited, admittedly, for a thousand years." On the train he meets Sever Dan. There is no shortage of incidents. At Teiuş the train lingers longer. Enough to be killed a Roumanian standard-bearer. And to provoke strong exchanges of fire between the Roumanian train guard and the Hungarian soldiers. E.P. Isaac gets off the train. He manages to stop the carnage. Roumanian travellers leave, taking with them "hostages so they can identify the killers of our standard-bearer." The town of Alba Iulia was too small for the Roumanian crowd coming from all parts of Hungary. He met Eugen Goga again, after 10 years. At the restaurant "Corona" he stays all night with "[Iuliu] Maniu, [Alexandru] Vaida[-Voevod], [Ştefan] Ciceo-Pop, [Vasile] Goldiş, Valer[iu] *Branisce". The next day, the great event took place. He fleetingly remembers Iuliu Maniu and Miron Cristea. Even the Hungarian journalist of Cluj who wrote down his impressions about that historic day he_remembered. It was like a release: "Cried like a child *Cicio-Pop, as I cried myself, as you did, Roumanian, who were there and who came to Alba Iulia to remember that December 1, 1918, which for us, the Roumanians, is more than any other day in the human history."27

But E.P. Isaac's pen did not retain other aspects of his activity in the historic days at the turn of November and December of 1918. Others detained them. Among them it was the socialist Tiron Albani of the editorial office of the socialist newspaper *Adevarul*. In November 17/30, 1918, in the Alba Iulia casino house, there were ideological confrontations between the Roumanian socialists and the nationalists. Under socialist pressure, paragraph 1 is amended. Initially, "*The National Assembly of all Roumanians of Transylvania, Banat, Crișana and Maramureș, gathered through their representatives, decrees the Union of those Roumanians and all the territories they live, with the Kingdom of Roumania. Socialist protests: "the kingdom can be fleeting, Roumania is eternal*". The change is made. Another socialist: "*The National Assembly expresses its wish for Roumania to become a republic.*" For the nationalists, it is too much: "Voices: 'Get out!'". Peacefully, as always, intervenes E.P. Isaac: "Gentlemen […] A quarter of an hour ago you approved the resolution: the Assembly guarantees freedom of speech, freedom of the press and the free propagation of all human thoughts. Now you revolt to hear that human thought is being expressed. Today, when three kings have been driven out and cast the crowns after them! Be more consistent."²⁸

E.P. Isac was not among the official speakers of the Great National Assembly²⁹. He seems to have expressed his thoughts in a less formal setting³⁰. Some sources even include him in the Great National Council elected in November 19 / December 2, 1918³¹. However, he was head of the Press Office of the Roumanian National Council in Transylvania³².

²⁶ Kolozsvári Hírlap, Kolozsvár, a. XIX, no. 284, 1918 XII 13 apud Covaci 1978, p. 660–662.

²⁷ Isac 1928. The flagger killed in Teiuş station was Ion Arion from Agriş (Turda-Arieş County). At the proposal of Şt. C[iceo] Pop, in the official meeting from 1918 XI 19 / XII 2 decided to the buried at the expense of the Council (*Românul*, Arad, a. VII, no. 20, 1918 XI 20 / XII 3, p. 4).

²⁸ Albani 1969, p. 81–82.

²⁹ Deac 1972, p. 677.

³⁰ Constantinescu 1968, p. 416.

³¹ Ciopraga 2005, p. 673; BEI, p. [1].

³² Uricariu 2017.

B3. After the Assembly in Alba Iulia

His swan song in the socialist camp was the article "The Alba Iulia of the Roumanian socialists" published in January 1, 1919 in Adevărul (newspaper that had since moved its editorial office in Sibiu). The article was a response to accusations brought against the Roumanian socialists that they preferred a royal Roumania instead of a republican Hungary³³. The Old Hungary was the regime of "shameful imperialism of the feudal class" that exploited, socially and nationally, the Roumanian people it tried to assimilate. The disappearance of "the historic Hungary" was a historical necessity. Roumanians part with it without regrets. The facts demonstrated: (1) the necessity of uniting the Roumanian people into a unitary State; (2) The Roumanian State will modernize by bringing through industrialization and a numerical increase of the working class, the bearer of social progress (in the opinion of the socialists); (3) The Roumanian socialists showed wisdom by sacrificing their momentary social interests for the eternal interests of the country. That is why the Roumanian proletariat of Hungary followed the example of the Italian one who preferred to republican Austria (after 1918) the union with royal Italy. Certainly, they hope that the new Roumanian State will someday become republican. In conclusion: "The Alba *Iulia of the Roumanian socialists is therefore the defeat [= victory] of the social democratic current* and, in Alba Iulia, the Roumanian Social-Democratic Party is recognized as a serious factor. In Alba Iulia, the future of the Roumanian workers was secured, and if some try to despise our Roumanian comrades for this, they secretly serve the very sinful cause of historical and feudal Hungary."34

C. In the Unified Roumania

In 1919, Emiliu Pompiliu Isac officially left the socialist camp. Until 1920 he worked to promote the Roumanian interests in Europe³⁵. He spent almost his entire life in his native Cluj. In 1920–1940 he was an inspector of the Roumanian theatres in Transylvania³⁶ and, temporarily, he teached Aesthetics at the School of Fine Arts in Cluj (1925–1931). And he also published several books³⁷.

The Roumanian-Hungarian Arbitration in Vienna of August 30, 1940, which, among other things, temporarily returned Cluj to Hungary, forced him to take refuge in Turda. Five years later, he would return, together with the Roumanian authorities, to his hometown. This time, completely changed: more and more sick, he integrates into the new realities, raising hosannas to Joseph Stalin. The new regime appreciates it. In 1948 XI 2, he became a corresponding member of the reorganized Academy of the Roumanian People's Republic.³⁸

After his death, the family residence became, starting with 1955, a memorial house. Four decades later, the son and grandson obtain the house by a Court decision. Officially, the museum closes in 2001³⁹. His patrimony would be taken over by the "Octavian Goga" County Library in Cluj. Fourtunately, this institution not only preserved, but also digitized and put on line the legacy

³³ As a response to the Roumanian Assembly in Alba Iulia, the National Magyar Council of Cluj, led by István Apáthy organised in 1918 XII 23 a great national assembly of the *Szeklers at Cluj. At this assembly, two Roumanian socialists delivered speeches. The first, Demian Sava-Ştrengaru declared, in Hungarian, that he did not acknowledge the decision of union proclamed in Alba Iulia. The other one, Avramescu (presented as deserter from the Roumanian Army) "declared that the Roumanians from here [i.e. Transylvania] did not want to be united with Roumania, because there [i.e. over the Carpathians] the boyars rule" (AMC 1918).

³⁴ Isac 1979. Vd. Constantinescu 1968, p. 410–411; Deac 1978, p. 633–634 (and n. 154); Agrigoroaiei 1988, p. 58–59.

³⁵ Predescu 1940:1999; Rusu 2003; Ciopraga 2005, p. 673.

³⁶ Predescu 1940:1999; BEI, p. [1]; Ciopraga 2005, p. 673.

³⁷ Predescu 1940:1999; Ciopraga 2005, p. 674.

³⁸ Ciopraga 2005, p. 673.

³⁹ MEIC.

of our writer of Cluj, making it accessible for the interested people. This is also the reason why we conclude this presentation with a thought of gratitude to that cultural institution in Cluj⁴⁰.

Bibliographical abbreviations

AMC 1918 "Adunarea maghiarilor de la Cluj", Românul, Arad, an VII, 37, 1918 XII 12/25,

p. 2-3.

Agrigoroaiei 1988 Ion Agrigoroaiei, "Regimul politic din România după Marea Unire. Situația

factorului monarhic", Republica în România de la idee la faptă [de] Ion Agrigoroaiei, Gheorghe Buzatu, Vasile Cristian, Valeriu-Florin Dobrinescu, Ion Pătroiu, Dumitru D. Rusu, Vasile Russu, Gheorghe Tănasă. Coordonator:

D[umitru] Rusu. [Iași], Edit. Junimea, 1988, [316 p.], p. 55–75.

Albani 1969 Tiron Albani, Memorii. Din contribuția clasei muncitoare la desăvîrșirea statului

național unitar, 1 *decembrie 1918. [Cuvînt înainte de Miron Constantinescu.

București], Edit. Științifică, 120 p. + 1 pl.

BEI Bibliografie *Emil Isac. [Cluj-Napoca: Biblioteca județeană Cluj, s.a., 37 p],

www.bjc.ro.

Ciopraga 2005 Constantin Ciopraga, "Isac, Emil", Dicționarul general al literaturii române:

E-К. Coordonator general: Eugen Simion. București, Edit. Univers Enciclopedic

(Academia Română) [2005, XLI + 789 p. il.], p. 673-675.

Constantinescu 1968 Miron Constantinescu, "Actul Unirii. 1 Decembrie 1918", DUS 1968,

p. 353-425.

Covaci 1978 I[osif] Covaci, "Poziția de *aprobare a unirii din partea naționalității maghiare",

UTR, 1978, p. 586-633.

Deac 1972 Augustin Deac, "Marea Adunare *Constituantă de la Alba Iulia", UTR 1972,

p. 637-701.

Deac 1978 Augustin Deac, "Marea Adunare Națională Română *Constituantă de la Alba

Iulia", UTR 1978, p. 586-633.

DUS 1968 Devăvîrșirea unificării statului național român. Unirea Transilvaniei cu vechea

Românie, 1918. Autori: Miron Constantinescu, Ștefan Pascu, L[adislau] Bányai, V[asile] Curticăpeanu, I[on] Gheorghiu, C[arol] Gölner, I[osif] Kovács, C[onstantin] Nuțu, I[on] Oprea, V[asile] Popeangă și A[lexandru] Porțeanu. Sub redacția: Prof. Univ. Miron Constantinescu [și] Prof. Univ. Ștefan Pascu, București, Edit. Academiei Republicii Socialiste România (Bibliotheca

Historica Romaniae, t. V), 1968, 522 p.

Ilincioiu 1972 I[on] Ilincioiu, "De la constituirea Statului național [român] la Memorandum",

UTR 1972, p. 113-203.

Isac 1919/1979 Emil Isac, "Alba Iulia socialiștilor români" [1919], Texte din gîndirea social-

politică românească (1900–1944). Ed. îngrijită și prefață de Mircea Mâciu. [București:] Edit. Albatros (Sinteze Lyceum), vol. I [XLVII + 231 p.], p. 203–

205. Originalul în *Adevărul*, Sibiu, 1918 XII 23 / 1919 I 5.

Isac 1928 Emil Isac, "În drum spre Alba Iulia", Cartea Unirii, 1918-1928 [ed. Cezar

Petrescu], București, Edit. Luceafărul Soc[ietate] Anon[imă] Rom[ână, 179

p. il.], p. 81–82, www.dacoromanica.ro.

MEIC "Muzeul «Emil Isac» din Cluj Napoca", ro.m.wikipedia/wiki/Muzeul_Emil_

Isac_din_Cluj-Napoca (consultat: 2018).

Miclescu 1986 Bibliografia românească modernă, 1831–1918, vol. II: (D-K). Coordonare

⁴⁰ We expressed our gratitude to "A[lexandru] D. Xenopol" County Library of Arad, as well, for the digitalisation of *Românul* newspaper collection.

This paper was presented in Arad in 2018, at the Summer School of the Roumania's Society for Historical Sciencies. Its content is declared by its creator as belonging to the public domain. No one can ever claim copyright. The content can be retrieved on any kind of information storage source, in original or in translation into any language. The note is an integral part of the material. The copyright for the English translation belongs, of course, to the translator.

generală Gabriel Ștrempel. Coordonare bibliografică Neonila Onofrei, Valeria Trifu. *Autori: Tamara Teodorescu (literele D-E), Rodica Fochi (literele F-G), Florența Sădeanu (litera H), Dr. Liana Miclescu (literatura I), Lucreția Angheluță (literele Î-K). [București:] Edit. Științifică și Enciclopedică (Biblioteca Academiei Republicii Socialiste România & Societatea de Științe Filologice din *R.S. România), 1986, [XXIV + 896 p.], p. 789.

Nuțu 1968 Constantin Nuțu, "Noul activism și lupta pentru unitatea de stat (1905–1918)",

DUS 1918, p. 88-145.

Pascu 1968 Ştefan Pascu, Marea Adunare națională de la Alba Iulia încununarea ideii,

a tendințelor și a luptelor de unitate a poporului român, Cluj, Universitatea

"Babeş-Bolyai", 1968, 512 p.

Porțeanu 1968 Al[exandru] Porțeanu, "Mișcarea muncitorească și socialistă din Transilvania

pentru Unire", DUS 1968, p. 268-315.

PPR 1969 Publicațiile periodice românești (ziare, gazete, reviste), t. II: Catalog alfabe-

tic: 1907–1918. Supliment: 1790–1906. Descriere bibliografică de George Baiculescu, Georgeta Răduică și Neonila Onofrei, București, Edit. Academiei

Republicii Socialiste România), 1969, 893 p.

Predescu 1940/1999 Lucian Predescu, Enciclopedia României Cugetarea. Material românesc:

Oameni și înfăptuiri [1940], Ed. Anastatică [de Ion Oprișan], București, Edit.

Saeculum I.O. & Edit. Vestala, 1999, [960 p. il.], p. 445.

Răduică 1995 Georgeta Răduică, Nicolin Răduică, Dicționarul presei românești (1731–1918).

București: Edit. Științifică, 1995, 560 p. + 12 pl.

Rusu 2003 Dorina N. Rusu, Membrii Academiei Române, 1866–2003. Dicţionar, ed. III-a

revăzută și adăugită cu un cuvânt înainte de Acad. Eugen Simion, Președintele Academiei Române. București, Edit. Enciclopedică & Edit. Academiei Române,

2003, [1160 p. il.], p. 416.

Unc 1972 Gh[eorghe] Unc, "Mișcări sociale și naționale în Transilvania [în 1918]", UTR

1972, p. 515-533.

Uricariu 2017 Eugen Uricariu, "(Personalități proeminente) Emil Isac", Balcanii și Europa.

www.balcanii.ro/2017/07/emil-isac

UTR 1972 Unirea Transilvaniei cu România, 1 *decembrie 1918. Ed. II-a. Lucrarea apare

sub redacția [lui] Ion Popescu-Puțuri și Augustin Deac. Autori: Marin Badea, Gheorghe Badea, Dr. Augustin Deac, Dr. Ion Iacoș, Ion Ilincioiu, Alexandru Tănăsescu, Dr. Gheorghe Unc, Natalia Vîlcu, București, Institutul de Studii

Istorice și Social-Politice de pe lângă C.C. al P.C.R., 1972, 775 p.